The Friends of Osterley Park

A Supporters Group for the National Trust

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

HELD ON 16TH MAY 2012 IN THE OLD BREWHOUSE, OSTERLEY PARK

Present:  Committee members Ian Conacher (Chairman), John James, Patricia James, Joan Mound and John Stacey,  and 33 Members.

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
1.1. Michael Doran, Denise Evans, Pat Fuller, Chris and Joy Prior, Jim Tickle, Hilda Woodbridge.  Received after meeting: Margaret Friday and Wei Hei Kipling.

2. MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING HELD ON 18TH MAY 2011
2.1. The minutes were agreed nem con as a true and accurate record of the meeting.

3. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
3.1. Ian Conacher said that during the past year he had been subject to ill health.
During that time he had been supported by members of the committee.  Most of the business of the Friends would be dealt with in other reports.  He did not want to say anything other than that he was standing down as Chairman with immediate effect.  He had been finding that, owing to his and Audrey’s ill health, he could not continue as an active Chairman.  He had been supported during the year by a wonderful committee who had taken the load from him.  He had rubber stamped items which they had put forward.  He was most grateful to the committee members who had done so much for the Friends, to John and Patricia James.    Jim Tickle who was not present had been a very busy member of the committee for years organising trips and tours.  His health had deteriorated and he was stepping down from that role.    Douglas Craik had admirably filled the role of Treasurer.  Wei Hei had taken on the production of the newsletter, which was a wonderful piece of work.  It was something to be proud of and the Friends owed a lot to Wei Hei for the work she had done on this and on London visits.  He thanked Joan Mound who had been a solid member of the committee, serving the Friends over many years, Margaret Friday, for her interesting contributions for the newsletter and  John Stacey’s whose contribution had been the photographs for the newsletter which were wonderful and deserved a wider audience.  Mike Doran had proved a welcome addition to the committee. 

4. PRESENTATION OF CERTIFIED ACCOUNTS FOR THE YEAR ENDING 31 DECEMBER 2011
4.1. Copies of the accounts had been distributed.  The Honorary Treasurer, Douglas Craik, gave his report.  Income was down a little on the previous year.  Income from London Walks was reduced to its normal level, after an increase last year.  Donations from the buggy and batricar tins were down considerably, partly because one of the collecting boxes in the buggy had been stolen.  The boxes were now being emptied regularly.  No winter lectures or concert had taken place.  There were no sales attempts at Osterley Community Day.  Membership subscriptions were a little down, but 100 Club subscriptions were up.  

4.2. Expenditure on the newsletter was down, but this was due to the winter newsletter falling into January rather than December.  The cost of postage had increased significantly.  Stamps for this year had been purchased before the price went up.  Expenditure had increased on maintenance of the self-drive battery cars to £585, some £400 more than normal.  Batteries had been replaced for two of the cars.  Other regular expenditure was for materials for the volunteer flower growers, which had been slightly lower than in the previous year.  There was expenditure for floodlights and stands for demonstrations in the house during conservation in action week (£300).  There was expenditure on costumes’ maintenance for a dehumidifier, heavy duty clothes rail, cover for clothes rail, clothes driers and iron, amounting to £486.  There had been expenditure of £236 on a shredder and mulcher for the gardens.  £200 was given for improvements to the book display in the second-hand bookshop.  

4.3. Total expenditure amounted to a little more than income.  As there was a fairly high level of money in the current account with a low of about £6,000 and a high of over £10,000, the committee had agreed to reduce this by “over donating” and might also do so in future years.  There was also just over £1,800 in a Reserve Account held by the National Trust that the Friends could use for donations at any time.  By putting any surplus into the Reserve tax was avoided.  The net total of this income and expenditure was -£199.66.   

4.4. Douglas thanked Patricia Barrett for examining the accounts.  Patricia said that the accounts were beautifully kept.  

4.5. Douglas said that in 2011 49 subscriptions and 100 Club payments had been made by standing order.  For 2012 this would increase to 55.  This simplified both the collection of income for the Friends and also saved members having to remember to renew and post in their payment.  He would welcome any further additions for next year’s subscriptions.  

4.6. Douglas said that recent changes to the rules on Gift Aid meant that it was  possible to reclaim tax on membership payments for The Friends of Osterley Park.   If a Friend paid income tax, then 25% of the membership fee could be claimed back by the Friends from HM Revenue & Customs.  76 had signed the gift aid declaration and therefore £180 a year extra would be received back from the Inland Revenue which could be used to support the House.  

4.7. Ian Conacher said that, arising from Douglas’s report, the flower growers had been led by Lesley Orton who did a wonderful job in organising them.  Other unseen workers were Ron and Betty Simpson who ran the rota for the operation of the batricars.  There was a shortage of people willing to run the batricars which could affect their availability.  More volunteers would be welcome, if anyone was interested.  

4.8. The adoption of the certified accounts was proposed by Peter Bush, seconded by Joan Mound and agreed nem con.

5. PROPOSED AMENDMENT TO THE CONSTITUTION
5.1. The National Trust, in common with many organisations, had changed the way in which it related to Friends’ or supporters’ organisations.  Ian Conacher had decided that he wished to take a step back as there was an increasing amount of computer work involved.  The Committee did not wish to lose Ian Conacher’s experience and knowledge of the friends.  He had given dedicated service to the Friends since its foundation.  The Committee recommended to the Annual General Meeting that there be a new office, that of President.  It was envisaged that this role would be that of a figurehead, but with membership of the Committee.   The amendment was proposed by Peter Bush, seconded by Patricia Barrett and agreed nem con.      
6. ELECTION OF OFFICERS
President
6.1. John James said that it as a great honour to propose Ian Conacher as the first President of The Friends of Osterley Park.  The proposal was agreed with acclamation.

6.2. John James said that Ian had been told that the Friends would like to make a presentation to him.  John Stacey had produced a wonderful book for Jim Tickle, memories of Osterley Park.  Ian and Audrey, a valuable support to Ian, had asked if he could also be given a book.  It would be presented to Ian at the 21st anniversary of the Friends.  Ian’s contribution to the Friends and as a volunteer was immense.  His love of the House and grounds was obvious.  John particularly mentioned Ian’s service as a driver of the buggy, giving a wonderful welcome to people and bringing them up to the House.  The growth of the Friends over the years under Ian’s leadership had been remarkable.  He had been an inspiration to the committee.

6.3. Ian thanked the Friends for the honour.  He and Audrey had been involved with Osterley for more than 50 years, since before they were married.  They had been part of the association formed to oppose the development of the fields surrounding the park.  In 1989 the V & A had set up a steering committee which he served on.  When the Friends were founded the first Chairman resigned at the end of the year and he had become Chairman.  The Friends had made a significant contribution to the property.  
Chairman
6.4. John James was proposed as Chairman by Ian Conacher, seconded by Peter Bush and elected nem con.

Vice-Chairman
6.5. The new committee would elect a Vice-Chairman at their first meeting after the A.G.M.

Honorary Secretary – responsible for minutes
6.6. Patricia James was elected, nem con.

Membership Secretary
6.7. At present John James was Membership Secretary.  Following his election as Chairman, a new Membership Secretary would be appointed.

Honorary Treasurer
6.8. Douglas Craik was proposed by Peter Bush, seconded by John James and elected nem con.

Committee Members
6.9. Michael Doran, Margaret Friday, Wei Hei Kipling, Joan Mound, John Stacey and Jim Tickle had indicated that they were willing to serve and were elected nem con.

7. APPOINTMENT OF HONORARY EXAMINER OF THE ACCOUNTS
7.1. Ian Conacher said that for three years this post had been filled by Patricia Barrett.  She had done an excellent job, working well with the Honorary Treasurer.  He proposed that she be appointed as Honorary Examiner of the Accounts, seconded by John James, and agreed nem con.

8. MEMBERSHIP SUBSCRIPTION
8.1. The committee had agreed to continue with the individual subscription of £8 and £14 for two people at the same address.

9. 100 CLUB


9.1. Douglas Craik had been running the 100 Club for several years.  Douglas said that of the subscription, half went on prizes and half to the House.  There were 86 paid up members with 114 shares.  At the end of last year there had been 131 members with 164 shares.  The prizes depended on the number of people in the club.

9.2. The draw was made for three prizes of £20, £40 and £100.

10. ANY OTHER BUSINESS

10.1. There had been a trip to Wimpole Hall and Farm on the 10th May which had been quite well attended.  On the 4th July there would be a trip to Chartwell.  There were places left and Friends were asked to book quickly.  

10.2. A question was raised about where Friends’ advertisement posters could be placed.  Neil Cole said that they were trying to move away from posters being put up randomly.  It would be more acceptable, for example, for there to be a proper notice board put up on the wall of the tearoom.  There were notice boards in the staff areas.  In reply to James Law, all advertising should be channelled through Kelly in the office who would decide what could go up and where.  

10.3. John James said that a wonderful concert had been held in the Brewhouse on the 25th April – light-hearted moments from Opera and Musicals – given by Patrick and Christine Howard and William Rae, with Anthony McCarthy as the pianist.  
10.4. There would be two London visits in June, one on the 11th June to the British Postal Museum Archive Store and one on the 26th June to White Lodge.

10.5. On Wednesday 18th July there would be a 21st anniversary evening reception for the Friends, to which volunteers would also be invited.  Discussions about the event were taking place with Neil Cole and further information would be sent out.

10.6. On Sunday 27th May at 3 p.m. Patrick and Christine Howard were opening their garden to the Friends.

10.7. Joan Mound said that as Ian Conacher was moving on and becoming President of the Friends of Osterley Park she wished to add a few special words of appreciation to him.  He had been a steadfast rock, leading the Friends’ activities over all the years.  She said that being on the committee took time, enterprise and occasionally a bit of luck to keep everything running smoothly.  The diversity of our programmes had been appreciated by all who had taken part.   With the help of past and present committee members his leadership had maintained a steady fundraising asset to the Osterley House and Park activities.  She had noticed from an old spreadsheet of membership that Ian and Audrey had membership numbers 1 and 2 and she hoped that they might keep their numbers for many years to come.  As he became our new President of the Friends, we would keep his talents and experience in full flow.  Thank you, Ian..    

10.8. There being no further business, John James thanked everyone for attending and the meeting closed.
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